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Ref: RDB/RP/DW/16.01.2018 
 
5 February 2018 
 
Councillor David Walker, 
Chair - Policy Review & Performance Scrutiny Committee, 
Room 271 County Hall, 
Atlantic Wharf, 
Cardiff, 
CF10 4UW. 
 
 
Dear Councillor Walker, 
 
Environmental Scrutiny Committee – 16th January 2018 
 
The Environmental Scrutiny Committee meeting held on the 16th January 

2018 received an item titled City Operations Digitalisation Projects.  The main 

focus of this item was digitalisation projects being developed or delivered by 

the City Operations Directorate, however, there were some elements of the 

item which drifted into the Council wide delivery of digitalisation and so relate 

more specifically to the terms of reference of the Policy Review & 

Performance Scrutiny Committee.  Members of the Environmental Scrutiny 

Committee agreed that the Council wide digitalisation comments and 

observations should be recorded in a letter and sent to you as Chair of the 

Policy Review & Performance Scrutiny Committee. The Committee felt that it 

was particularly important to do this in advance of the your budget scrutiny 

meeting on the 14th February as it is anticipated that the draft budget 

proposals will feature a significant level of digitalisation related savings.  The 

comments and observations of the Environmental Scrutiny Committee are set 

out below:  

 
 At the meeting I asked a number of questions about ‘Consult 38’ from the 

‘2018/19 Budget Proposals – For Consultation’.  This referenced a £1.206 

million saving that had been allocated against the Corporate Management 

budget alongside the title of ‘Business Processes including Digitalisation’. 

The saving was described as: 
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‘Council Wide Efficiencies – In line with the Council’s digital strategy, this 

saving will be achieved through delivering business efficiencies through 

third party spend, charging processes, technology and staff resources.  

This will put the use of digital forms of communication and service delivery 

at the heart of how the Council operates and interacts with the people it 

serves’.   

 
The saving was consistently risk rated as ‘Red – Amber’ and was placed 

under the saving category ‘TBC’. It was anticipated that these savings 

would be applied ‘Council Wide’, and as such a part of the £1.206 million 

saving could be applied against the City Operations Directorate or other 

services that might fall within the remit of the Environmental Scrutiny 

Committee.  With this in mind I asked how much (if any) of this saving 

would be applied against the City Operations Directorate or any other 

services provided within the remit of the Environmental Scrutiny 

Committee.  Officers from the City Operations Directorate were unable to 

provide an answer to my question, explaining that it was a ‘Corporate 

Management’ issue that was still being worked on. They were also unable 

to answer a second question as to whether a detailed business plan had 

been put in place to ensure that the saving was achieved.  Failure to 

provide an adequate explanation around on how a £1.206 million 

digitalisation saving will be achieved and indeed if it will impact on services 

relevant to the Environmental Scrutiny Committee terms of reference has 

left me feeling very concerned about the achievability of this savings line.   

 
 During the meeting the Committee was informed that the Council is in the 

process of recruiting a Chief Digital Officer. They were told that the role of 

this important post would be to review and then help structure how 

digitalisation would be rolled out across the Council.  The Committee is 

concerned that such a high level of digitalisation savings have been set 

out in the budget consultation and that this exercise is being carried out 

way in advance of the Chief Digital Officer appointment.  The 

Environmental Scrutiny Committee believe that if the Council is going to 

appoint to this new role then it should provide the successful candidate 
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with at least some time to review and then implement any new ideas that 

they might have.  Simply appointing the person into the post and then 

dictating how they must deliver digitalisation would seem to be the wrong 

way to introduce new expertise into the Council.  In addition to this the 

Committee will be inviting the newly appointed Chief Digitalisation Officer 

to a Committee meeting in 2018/19 to provide an update on digitalisation 

projects relevant to the terms of reference of the Environmental Scrutiny 

Committee.  To accommodate this I will make sure that a suitable 

digitalisation item is added to the list of potential Environmental Scrutiny 

Committee work programme items for the municipal year 2018/19. 

 
 When discussing the way forward Members were of the view that 

digitalisation was a long term strategy and that real savings can take a 

long time to properly realise.  With this in mind the Environmental Scrutiny 

Committee are of the view that this isn’t a task that the Council can simply 

rush into just to make short term savings, they believe that it is far better 

not to rush the process, to use the required expertise and then realise 

proper long term savings.  

 
 During the meeting it was explained that modern digital technology could 

deliver efficiency and savings, however, it also required constant additional 

investment to ensure that all of the necessary upgrades are applied.  This 

means that future technology budgets will need to be supported by regular 

funding increases to ensure that systems continue to work and that any 

savings / efficiency gains are not lost. Most major private companies set 

aside regular increases for technology budgets and the Council should not 

be any different.   

 
I hope that you find the comments and observations contained within this 

letter useful.  Should you have any questions about the content of the letter 

don’t hesitate to contact me,  
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Regards, 

 

Councillor Ramesh Patel 

Chairperson Environmental Scrutiny Committee 

 
Cc: 
 
 Members of Cardiff’s Environmental Scrutiny Committee 
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Ref: RDB/RP/CW/16.01.2018 
 
5 February 2018 
 
Councillor Caro Wild, 
Cabinet Member for Strategic Planning & Transport, 
County Hall, 
Atlantic Wharf, 
Cardiff CF10 4UW. 
 
Dear Councillor Wild, 
 
Environmental Scrutiny Committee – 16 January 2018 
 
On behalf of the Environmental Scrutiny Committee I would like to thank you 

and the officers for attending the Committee meeting on Tuesday 16 January 

2018.  As you are aware the meeting considered an items on ‘Cabinet 

Response to Managing Section 106 Funding for the Development of 

Community Projects’ and ‘City Operations Digitalisation Projects’. The 

comments and observations made by Members following the items are set out 

in this letter. 

 
Cabinet Response to Management of Section 106 Funding for the 

Development of Community Projects 

 
 The Committee welcome the very positive Cabinet response to the report 

titled ‘Management of Section 106 Funding for the Development of 

Community Projects’. They believe that the new approach will put local 

councillors at the heart of the decision making process for identifying 

suitable community projects to be funded by section 106 contributions.   

 
 At the meeting you asked if Members of the Committee would be 

interested in volunteering for a working group to review and fine tune the 

process for allocating section 106 funding for community projects.  Several 

Committee members were keen to volunteer for this piece of work. I will 

provide you and planning officers with a list of Committee volunteers once 

they have confirmed their willingness to take part in writing.  
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 The Committee believe that councillor training on the new process for 

allocating section 106 funding for community projects will be essential. In 

addition to this it should be supported by wider training on section 106 

contributions and other types of planning obligations.   I would be grateful 

if you could liaise with staff in the Planning Service to arrange appropriate 

training. 

 
 During the meeting there was some discussion on the management of 

section 106 monies, with some Members particularly concerned that 

developer monies were being lost because the Council was unable to 

allocate the funding within the timescales set out in section 106 

agreements.  The Committee was told that the use of section 106 funding 

was constantly monitored and that new, existing and historic contributions 

are now recorded on a Council wide section 106 database that is 

managed by the recently appointed Section 106 Officer.  To help address 

Member concerns I would be grateful if you could provide the Committee 

with the details from the section 106 database, to include current, 

proposed and historic agreements covering the last five years. 

 
 A Member asked how project applications for section 106 funding would 

be screened and who would be responsible for this screening prior to the 

project being passed to local councillors for a decision.  I would be grateful 

if you could share your thoughts with the Committee on how this process 

might function and the resource implications of delivering this work.  

 
 One Member explained that she was a councillor in a city centre ward that 

had recently experienced lots of development and generation of section 

106 funding.  She went onto praise the support provided by the recently 

appointed Section 106 Officer, explaining that she had been fully kept up 

to date on all new and existing applications along with potential funding 

opportunities. The councillor asked that her thanks be passed onto the 

Section 106 Officer for the dedicated support that she had provided.  

 
 The Committee is aware that the new process for allocating section 106 

funding for community projects is a first of its kind.  This means that there 
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will probably be a series of teething difficulties and a host of lessons to 

learn from during the first year.  With this in mind the Committee would like 

to arrange a review session for twelve months time to consider the lessons 

learnt and progress made to date.  I will ensure that this is added to the list 

of potential work programme items for the 2018/19 municipal year.    

 
City Operations Digitalisation Projects 
 
 During the meeting an officer explained that the Council had introduced a 

‘Smart Parking App’ as a part of the digitalisation programme.  The app 

had cost £180,000 to develop and had quickly contributed to an increase 

in parking revenue.  I would be grateful if you could confirm how much 

additional revenue the new ‘Smart Parking App’ has contributed to the 

parking revenue account for the 2017/18 financial year.  

 
 The overall the budget consultation identified a number of digitalisation 

savings, including ‘CONSULT 1’ for £212,000 which was allocated against 

the City Operations Directorate.  This potential budget saving fell against 

the category of ‘Income Generation’ and was described as: 

 
‘Improve Charging & Income Generation Projects – Generate additional 

income through an increase in fees and charges across City Operations in 

addition to maximising opportunities for recharging for services, 

particularly through digitalisation’.   

 
The saving was consistently risk rated as ‘Green’ and was listed against 

the Strategic Planning & Transport Cabinet portfolio.  I asked for further 

detail around how the £212,000 saving would be achieved, but did not 

receive a sufficiently detailed explanation. Instead I was told that estimated 

amounts were put forward for delivery based on results achieved in recent 

years and that the City Operations Directorate had a good track record of 

delivering against such savings. The Environmental Scrutiny Committee is 

due to scrutinise the budget proposals at a meeting on the 14th February.  

Should the ‘CONSULT 1’ saving of £212,000 still feature as a budget line 
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then I will once again ask the same questions of the proposed saving with 

the hope of receiving a more detailed answer.    

 
 At the meeting I asked a number of questions about ‘Consult 38’ from the 

‘2018/19 Budget Proposals – For Consultation’.  This referenced a £1.206 

million saving that had been allocated against the Corporate Management 

budget alongside the title of ‘Business Processes including Digitalisation’. 

The saving was described as: 

 
‘Council Wide Efficiencies – In line with the Council’s digital strategy, this 

saving will be achieved through delivering business efficiencies through 

third party spend, charging processes, technology and staff resources.  

This will put the use of digital forms of communication and service delivery 

at the heart of how the Council operates and interacts with the people it 

serves’.   

 
The saving was consistently risk rated as ‘Red – Amber’ and was placed 

under the saving category ‘TBC’. It was anticipated that these savings 

would be applied ‘Council Wide’, and as such a part of the £1.206 million 

saving could be applied against the City Operations Directorate or other 

services that might fall within the remit of the Environmental Scrutiny 

Committee.  With this in mind I asked how much (if any) of this saving 

would be applied against the City Operations Directorate or any other 

services provided within the remit of the Environmental Scrutiny 

Committee.  Officers from the City Operations Directorate were unable to 

provide an answer to my question, explaining that it was a ‘Corporate 

Management’ issue that was still being worked on. They were also unable 

to answer a second question as to whether a detailed business plan had 

been put in place to ensure that the saving was achieved.  Failure to 

provide an adequate explanation around on how a £1.206 million 

digitalisation saving will be achieved and indeed if it will impact on services 

relevant to the Environmental Scrutiny Committee terms of reference has 

left me feeling very concerned about the achievability of the savings.  As 

this saving is described as ‘Council Wide’ I and the rest of the Committee 

have decided to refer the matter to the Chair of the Policy Review & 
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Performance Scrutiny Committee so that he is aware of our concerns 

when they scrutinise the budget proposals on the 14th February.  

 
 During the meeting the Committee was informed that the Council is in the 

process of recruiting a Chief Digital Officer. They were told that the role of 

this important post would be to review and then help structure how 

digitalisation would be rolled out across the Council.  The Committee is 

concerned that such a high level of digitalisation savings have been set 

out in the budget consultation and that this exercise is being carried out 

way in advance of the Chief Digital Officer appointment.  The Committee 

believe that if the Council is going to appoint to this new role then it should 

provide the successful candidate with at least some time to review and 

then implement any new ideas that they might have.  Simply appointing 

the person into the post and then dictating how they must deliver 

digitalisation would seem to be the wrong way to introduce new expertise 

into the Council.  As digitalisation is a Council wide issue the Committee 

will pass on its comments onto the Chair of the Policy Review & 

Performance Scrutiny Committee so that he is aware of the thoughts of the 

Environmental Scrutiny Committee when they scrutinise the budget 

proposals on the 14th February.  In addition to this the Committee would 

like to invite the newly appointed Chief Digitalisation Officer to a 

Committee meeting in 2018/19 to provide an update on digitalisation 

projects relevant to the terms of reference of the Environmental Scrutiny 

Committee.  To accommodate this I will make sure that a suitable 

digitalisation item is added to the list of potential work programme items for 

the municipal year 2018/19. 

 
 An officer from the City Operations Directorate explained that the potential 

for digitalisation within the City Operations Directorate had yet to be 

properly exploited, stating that at best they had only digitalised about 40% 

of the available services.   With this in mind Members would like a 

percentage projection as to where the City Operations Directorate might 

be by the end of the current financial year and the 2018/19 financial year.  
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 When discussing the way forward Members were of the view that 

digitalisation was a long term strategy and that real savings can take a 

long time to properly realise.  With this in mind the Committee are of the 

view that this isn’t a task that the Council can simply rush into just to make 

short term savings.  It is far better not to rush the process, use the required 

expertise and then realise proper long term savings.  

 
 The topic of bus technology was raised during the meeting and a Member 

asked if it would be possible to introduce ‘Deliveroo’ style app technology 

into the Cardiff bus system.  This would mean that bus passengers would 

be able to track the progress of a bus journey of their phone and so reduce 

the amount of unnecessary bus stop waiting time.  The councillor felt that 

better knowledge of when a bus was due to arrive would only help improve 

customer satisfaction and increase bus patronage.  I would ask that you 

liaise with local bus providers and other associated transport partners to 

see if it is possible to introduce a bus tracking app for Cardiff or the wider 

South East Wales transport area.  

 
 During the meeting it was explained that modern digital technology could 

deliver efficiency and savings, however, it also required constant additional 

investment to ensure that all of the necessary upgrades are applied.  This 

means that future technology budgets will need to be supported by regular 

funding increases to ensure that systems continue to work and that any 

savings / efficiency gains are not lost. Most major private companies set 

aside regular increases for technology budgets and the Council should not 

be any different.  This point will be noted in the Committee letter to the 

Chair of the Policy Review & Performance Scrutiny Committee as it 

applies to a range of ‘Council Wide’ digitalisation projects.   

  
I would be grateful if you would consider the above comments and provide a 

response to the content of this letter. 
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Regards, 

 

Councillor Ramesh Patel 

Chairperson Environmental Scrutiny Committee 

Cc: 
 
 Councillor Michael Michael, Cabinet Member for Clean Streets, Recycling 

& Environment 

 Andrew Gregory, Director of City Operations 

 Matt Wakelam, Operational Manager, Infrastructure & Operations 

 James Clemence, Head of Planning 

 Simon Gilbert, Operational Manager – Development Management 

(Strategic & Place Making) 

 Michael Barnett, Planner 

 Davina Fiore, Director of Governance & Legal Services 

 Members of Cardiff’s Environmental Scrutiny Committee 
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